May 18, 2018 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:00 a.m., by Office Manager Becky Pitel.
Members present: James Schroeder, Sharon Folcey, Paul Steele, David Pierce and Cedric Schnitzler.
Members absent: 
Others present:  Office Manager – Becky Pitel, County Administrator-Jim Bialecki, Highway Commissioner-David Ohnstad.
1.  Election of Committee Chairman (Decision)
Motion made by David Pierce to nominate Jim Schroeder for Highway Committee Chair, seconded by Paul Steele.  Motion made by Paul Steele to nominate Cedric Schnitzler for Highway Committee Chair, seconded by Jim Schroeder.  Vote 3-2, Cedric Schnitzler will be the new Highway Committee Chair.
2.  Election of Committee Vice Chairman (Decision)
Motion made by David Pierce to nominate Jim Schroeder for Vice Highway Committee Chair, seconded by Paul Steele.  Motion made by Jim Schroeder to nominate Paul Steele for Vice Highway Committee Chair, seconded by David Pierce.  Vote 3-2, Paul Steele will be the new Vice Highway Committee Chair.
3.  Period of Public Comment –None at this time.
4. Last Meeting Minutes-Motion to approve the minutes of the April 13, 2018 regular meeting made by David Pierce, seconded by Paul Steele.  All ayes, motion carried.
5.
Payrolls presented as follows:


      
      Check Date -
04/26/2018     
   
     Check Date -05/10/2018       
      



 Field Personnel -   
$91,738.16

Field Personnel - $90,598.98
      



               
 Administration -  
$  9,802.66      

Administration -   $  9,135.76    
        





  Total  $101,540.82

Total -   
   $99,734.74
 6.
 Vouchers presented as follows:
 

            Early Pay -
$126,694.25
       Credit Cards -
$    3,138.46
 Month Vouchers -
$  36,806.47
             $175,693.09
7. 
Traffic Sign Management Policy (Discussion & Decision)
Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad explained to the Highway Committee that the Federal Highway Administration, through the Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices, requires that all public agencies with highway jurisdiction employ a management system designed to maintain minimum levels of retro reflectivity of certain traffic control signs.  He has presented the committee with a draft policy to comply with this standard.  Commissioner Ohnstad explained to the highway committee the different methods used to comply with this standard.  Method A, measure each sign at night annually.  Method B, using a measure device that is placed against or near the sign surface.  Method C, replacing signs based upon an estimated life of the sign sheeting.  Method D, replace all signs subject to standard at one time.  Method E, establish a series of signs and measuring their effectiveness, applying those results to other similar signs in a specific area.  Method F, use an engineering–based method or combination of methods.  Mr. Ohnstad recommends adopting Method C as the standard for Monroe County Highway.  This method is based upon a ten-year effective sign life.  The department would be getting stickers for the back of the signs until electronic tracking is put in place.  Motion made by Jim Schroeder to adopt the Traffic Sign Management Policy using Method C for replacement and compliance, seconded by Paul Steele.  All ayes, motion carried.
8.
CTH EW Wetland Mitigation (Discussion)
Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated that there is approximately 2.23 acres of wetlands that have been impacted, disturbed and/or destroyed.  The county will have to buy credits and it will not be cheap.  The committee discussed acreage at the dog pound site and thinks there may be some area left there.  Ohnstad stated, “We are unsure how much has been credited out and/or if we can increase the size, due to lack of previous records.”  Ohnstad explained that in terms of this project we will have no choice but to purchase credits from an existing bank.  Some of the area that is damaged is in our road right of way.  As of right now, the DNR representative is looking into the damage that has been done by the cranberry growers and believes there may be an exception.

9.  
CTH A Improvement Project (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that the department opened bids last Friday for the drilling and blasting.  We received two bids and Milestone Materials was the low bid of $3.15 per cubic yard.  The award has been issued upon approval granted at the last highway committee meeting.  Presently, the department is working on stripping the site, in preparation of the blast.  Ohnstad furthered to explain that we have also let the paving of the CTH A project out for bid.  The bid will be closing on Friday, June 1st.  Ohnstad is requesting that the highway department review the proposals received an award the bid in the best interest of the county.  Motion made by Paul Steele to authorize the department to review and award the bid in the best interest of the county for the CTH A project for paving and guardrail, seconded by Jim Schroeder.  All ayes, motion carried.
10. 
 CTH EW Improvement Project (Discussion)

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad explained that there are two parts of the CTH EW improvement project.  East of Warrens is a full deck reclamation and pavement.  There is also EW west of Warrens from Main Street west, which is an additional 1.6 miles.  We have also let this project out for paving bids, due to close June 1st.  Ohnstad is asking for approval on reviewing the proposals received and awarding contract in the best interest of the county.  Highway Committee noted that the agenda is set as “discussion only:”  The committee agreed to call a special meeting prior to the County Board meeting on Wednesday, May 23rd at 5:45 p.m. at the assembly hall to address this agenda item further.
11.
CTH ET / Veterans Drive (Discussion)
At this time, this is a longer term project.  West of State Highway 12, there is poor road alignment, poor drainage and the surface condition is terrible.  Ohnstad explained that he has had a preliminary discussion with the Public Works Director of the City of Tomah to see if they would have any interest in explorer this site, as this would be a cooperative project.  County Administrator Jim Bialecki explained that the city may be looking at a tax increment.  Ohnstad furthered to explain that in 2 years, road discretionary funds would be coming up, there may also be potential for funding from federal facilities and Tiger grants through the DOT have substantial opportunities.  Discussion was brought forward about whether or not ATVs could also factor into traffic on this road.  At this time, the county has traffic counters out at various points.  We will need to speak to and invite someone from the DOT to attend a meeting and enter a discussion about this route.  Traffic counts by Gondola Road show 1,832 cars per day.  3,972 cars per day by Nott Street. 3,231 cars per day by East LaGrange.  5,306 cars per day by State Highway 12 east.  Paul Steele inquired if we could do a traffic count on LaGrange itself, going to Emerson.  Ohnstad inquired to the committee if he should further discuss this project and go forward on looking at the potential of a cooperative project for the near future.  The committee felt this would be worth looking into further.
12. 
CTH N Sand Mine Request (Discussion)


Commissioner Ohnstad wanted the committee to be aware that the county has been approached for an additional sand mine north of Valley Junction by a company from the UP of Michigan.  At this time, they are in discussion with the effected towns.  Ohnstad stated that we may be faced with questions about the county roads being used as haul routes until this company is able to connect service with the rail road.  Ohnstad presented the committee with a map laying out the area in question.  He noted that at this time, this company is still trying to acquire the center property.
13.
Sparta Garage Roof Replacement (Discussion & Decision)
Commissioner Ohnstad explained that the roof on Sparta garage has been leaking for 15 years and the roof was installed 30 years ago.  The roof repair was estimated at $65-70K if it had been repaired back when it started to leak.  The lowest bid is still more than the increased budget number allotted for this repair.  Ohnstad provided a bid tabulation for the Sparta roof replacement to the committee and would like to know if the committee would like to pursue this project, in which we would need to prepare a budget amendment for the next month meeting.  Motion made by Jim Schroeder to discuss this project, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.  Schroeder inquire if Mr. Ohnstad feels that the department would move away from this facility and wanted to know what we would be doing with the property.  County Administrator Jim Bialecki stated that the county will be touring a house as a possible location for the remaining departments that need a different facility.  Bialecki also stated, that the potential of this house would only be a temporary placement for these departments.  The idea of a multipurpose facility is only in the talking phase at this point, stated Bialecki.  Jim Schroeder inquired if we felt this would be a project that may happen 10 years from now.  Mr. Ohnstad stated that if the new facility would happen, the department would look at selling the building, as the building does have value.  Highway Committee Chair Cedric Schnitzler inquired if we say “yes” to this roof project, who decides on the repair.  Paul Steele suggested that the committee limit the decision according to the options on the bid tabulation.  Jim Schroeder retracted his previous motion of discussing the project only.  Motion made by Paul Steele to let the highway department made a decision of the type of roof repair limiting it to Options #1, #2, and #3 on the bid tabulation sheet, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
14.
Wilton Salt Storage Facility (Discussion)

Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that the department is closer with a contract with a company called Structures Unlimited for $158,501.  We had some design changes.  This will be a steel frame, fabric top, concrete footings building.  There is a draft of the contract with the Corporate Counsel office for review and hopefully we can finalize this in the next couple of days.  After finalization, it will take 5-6 weeks to get the materials.  Ohnstad explained to the committee that the department is administrating the contract, but we will get reimbursed from the DOT up to $200k through requisition and then lease the building back to the DOT.
15.
WCHA Summer Road School (Discussion & Decision)

Motion made by Jim Schroeder to send David Pierce, Sharon Folcey and Paul Steele to the WCHA Summer Road School in June, seconded by Paul Steele.  All ayes, motion carried.  Highway Committee Chair Cedric Schnitzler stated that those that are going need to notify and turn their registration into Office Manager Becky Pitel.
16.
Commissioner Report (Discussion)

· Mid July we will be looking at paving CTH EW.
· Paving will be done on CTH A later in the year, possibly into the fall.
· CTH M to be completed with improvements to the intersection of CTH M and Kettle Road.
· CTH N Bridge is under construction.  Committee noted that some of the Amish community attending the Monroe County Zoning meeting concerned as the road closure was not allowing their children to get to school.  They were inquiring if a bypass was going to be installed.
· When CTH A hill gets drilled and blasted, the road will be closed from that time until project is complete with paving.  
· CTH EW, east of Warrens, will be closed temporarily with a goal of being done by Labor Day.
· Deadline for the Wilton Salt Shed is October 1st.
· Fleet fuel cards are in progress, as we will be removing the fuel pumps in Wilton.  He is presently working with the Finance Department to obtain a card beneficial to the department.  
· Ohnstad receive a phone call from the Monroe County Sheriff that one of their officers drove off with the nozzle from the Wilton gas pump in their vehicle.
· Working on a contract for the temporary weight station at the dog pound location.  We will be redoing the entrances, grading and cleaning up in front of the dog shelter area and possibly pave through this area.
17.
  Future Agenda Items
· Mission Statement update.
· Road Tour Schedule

· Highway Committee and Department duties/rolls.

· Budget Amendment for roof repair.

**Committee agreed to keep the month meeting on the third Friday at 9 a.m. **
Motion to adjourn at 10:39 a.m. by Jim Schroeder, seconded by Sharon Folcey.  All ayes, motion carried.
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